
Comet Highlights - April 9, 2024

April 17 2-Hour Early Dismissal for Teacher Professional Learning
May 8 2-Hour Early Dismissal for Teacher Professional Learning
May 15 (TENTATIVE DATE) Board Meeting

● The normal meeting would be on May 13, but we have a
MS Music Concert that evening, along with HS soccer.
Would this other date be a possibility for Board
members?

May 24 Last Day of School for Students
May 24 “Believe in the Blue” Program - 6:00 Social; 7:00 Program
May 25 Bellevue CSD Graduation - 4:00

To view a calendar of events, see the following link:
https://www.rivervalleyconference.org/public/genie/628/school/1/

*Tate Giesemann will be the new student board member for the remainder of this
school year as Leo Aschenbrenner has soccer games the next two meetings, plus

Tate will be the student council representative for next school year.

APPROVED - Consent Agenda

Open Enrollment Requests

● Jocelyn Elia Henry - Dubuque to Bellevue - 10th Grade
● Haisley Anne Williams - Andrew to Bellevue - 1st Grade in 23-24 - Haisley

has already been attending Bellevue Elementary, but has moved and still
wants to attend school in the Bellevue CSD.

Resignations

● Jennifer Meyer - MS/HS Special Education Teacher - She will be moving to
Colorado where she will be working as a special education teacher in the
Clear Creek and the Gilpin County School Districts.

● Kim Jochum - Elementary Reading Teacher - Kim will be retiring from
teaching after 35 years as a classroom teacher and reading teacher (along
with many other valuable roles).

https://www.rivervalleyconference.org/public/genie/628/school/1/


● Tom Meyer - Superintendent - I am moving to Colorado to be the
Superintendent at the Clear Creek School District RE-1 beginning on July
1, 2024. I will fulfill my contractual duties through June 30, 2024, along
with continue to be a support as needed through phone calls, emails, and
other things as needed.

Recommendations to Hire

● Michael Geneser - HS Spanish - Michael has a wide range of experiences
teaching Spanish in both the US and internationally. We believe he is a
great fit for this position as we move forward.

● Lori Kueter - 2nd Grade Teacher - Lori is currently teaching at Easton
Valley, and is a BHS graduate. Lori and her husband Nic have students in
the Bellevue CSD. We believe Lori will bring significant positives to the
district with her knowledge of education and elementary learning.

● Maddie Weber - MS Reading - Maddie is a graduate of BHS and has been
teaching ELA at Easton Valley MS/HS this past year.

● MS Teacher - TBD - I may have a recommendation for this position at the
board meeting, but at this time I do not.

● Shelley Martin - MS/HS Custodial Staff - Shelley began on April 1, and is
off to a great start. She lives near Bernard, and has a student at Cascade
HS (others have graduated).

● Jenna Ries - Substitute Associate

Recognize any Visitors

Amanda Canganelli and Evan Davies, along with the FBLA group of Mrs. Weber,
Tate Giesemann, Presley Kettman, and Anthony Sprank.

Public Hearing

This is designed for the public to speak, and not for Board members. Board
members are to listen at this time, and not necessarily respond to comments.
Visitors are allowed up to three minutes to talk based on our board policies.
No one in attendance commented at the public hearing.



APPROVED - Budget Guarantee Resolution

This budget will include the Budget Guarantee based on the state of Iowa's lack
of funding and our decrease in enrollment and funding. The budget guarantee
helps school districts cover this loss, but it is NOT state-funded; rather, it
is passed along to local property taxpayers.

Many school districts in Iowa will have to increase their property tax levy to
raise these monies to support their schools. Bellevue is one of the districts
involved, but will not have to raise our taxes from the amount last year
(actually a decrease). The Budget Guarantee is defined as a “buffer” for
districts with enrollment decreases, and is funded through local property



taxes. This is a 101% budget guarantee meaning that we get 1.00% “new money” in
comparison to last year (allowing us to make necessary changes to our budget as
needed for a year).

We have done this a few times in my tenure in Bellevue…likely about 2 or 3
times.

APPROVED - Adopt Budget

I believe this is a “fair” budget for our district. The tax rate is actually
going down from last year to $13.23799 in the published budget - this will be
adjusted based on knowing SSA at this time, but cannot be any higher than this.
Last year’s tax rate was approved at $13.45296. The prior budget shared above
this section is what was published in the Bellevue Herald-Leader recently.

Below are tax rates from other districts from the two prior years (those in
bold are rates higher than our rate that specific year):

FY23 FY24
Alburnett 15.14869 14.87977
Anamosa 15.25319 14.98833
Andrew 11.46406 11.65033
BELLEVUE 10.53640 13.45296 Proposed for FY25 - 13.23799
Bettendorf 12.38015 12.37844
Cal-Wheat 12.89183 11.76433
Camanche 15.82635 16.81958
Central DeWitt 13.71500 13.53211
Clayton Ridge 11.31122 11.33259
Clinton 15.57555 15.45633
Delwood 11.99238 13.45438
Dubuque 13.91240 14.51122
Durant 9.36493 9.77471
Easton Valley 14.60831 14.45877
Lisbon 17.17836 17.17463
Maquoketa 12.99392 12.99416
Midland 13.91711 13.93092
Monticello 14.03522 14.66066
North Cedar 13.50524 13.49628
Northeast 14.86117 14.36113
Springville 15.13020 15.05988
Tipton 12.21212 12.70886
West Branch 15.00065 15.00378
West Liberty 13.01615 12.95152
Western Dubuque 11.20071 10.72016
Wilton 14.56481 13.53178

On another note...Some may ask why we get all the money we can, and why not try
not to get all the money and lower taxes even more? My response is that we have
a need to fund the programs for our students and to upkeep facilities



adequately. Without utilizing the most we can, we are going against what every
public school across the state does….we are already low on funds, why would we
not seek all we can and are told to by the state when they give us the funds,
responsibility, and right to do so? Ultimately, it is for student learning, and
I would anticipate that we will continue this in the future.

Ultimately, a few things to remember with this and why state aid matters as we
move forward and approve our budget:

● The less money the Iowa Legislature approves for schools, the more local
property taxes they must levy on their community.

● The more money the Iowa Legislature approves for schools, the fewer local
property taxes they must levy on their community.

● Bellevue has traditionally had lower-than-average property taxes in our
area and the state as a whole.

Remember….We are limited regardless on what we can tax for. The system
does not allow the school to tax more than is legal based on state
regulations. In other words, we cannot simply raise our taxes by $5.00 to
get more money to spend. What we spend on students is still part of our
“Unspent Budget.”

Review Financial Audit of FY23

Abbey shared some specifics from our audit, along with a pamphlet of various
information from our auditors. Once again, there were no significant issues in
our audit.

APPROVED - “Comet Curriculum” - FBLA

The following FBLA (Future Business Leaders of America) students qualified for
Nationals in Orlando this summer. They shared some information at our Board
meeting and talked about the national convention in Orlando from June 29-July
2. Tracy Weber, the advisor, cannot attend, but Alice Sprank (parent) will
chaperone the group.

Tate Giesemann
● Agribusiness 4th
● Banking & Financial Systems 1st (team event)
● Insurance & Risk Management 2nd
● Securities & Investments 4th

Josh Edwards
● Banking & Financial Systems 1st (team event)

Gabe Manders
● Banking & Financial Systems 1st (team event)

Presly Kettmann
● Broadcast Journalism 2nd (team event)
● Community Service Project 3rd (team event)

Anthony Sprank
● Broadcast Journalism 2nd (team event)
● Community Service Project 3rd (team event)



The Board has also traditionally provided up to $5000 to the FBLA members for
their national competitions based on their qualifying for the competition based
on state results, as well as chaperone costs. Funding for the students would
include airfare, lodging, etc.

FBLA is also fundraising for this in addition to the funds from the district to
cover costs.

Superintendent Search

The Board discussed updates on the Superintendent search and
questions/concerns. Meyer shared the information on the Grundmeyer Leader site,
along with other openings. The Board also discussed stakeholder groups for the
interviews on May 6 or May 14. Abbey will be working with the groups, and the
administration on deciding on other members to include from the school in
addition to various community members, etc.

Bellevue CSD Facilities

Meyer provided updates regarding the elementary project, and some of those are
below.

Tricon Construction and Tri-City Electric

Both groups met with Brett Ernst on Monday. Some of their conversations focused
on the following topics:

1. Electrical
a. A trailer will be placed to the east of the bus garage for meetings,

building plans, etc.
b. The groups will get electricity for the trailer from the bus garage.
c. Electricity for the general project will come from the softball

lights area.
2. The power lines that run along the east fence will be placed underground

in the future on the east side of our property (to the east of the new
elementary building). The school district will give the city an easement
for this.

3. There will be some “tearing up” of the part of the driveway to the fields
as they work on the sanitary and water lines. They will fill this in in a
relatively short amount of time.

4. The fence running along the east side of our property will be removed, as
planned. It is partially in the way of the construction and is also old
and needs to be removed.

5. Door Access/Cameras/Phones are being finalized/discussed.
a. Key cards will be used (not key phabs)
b. The doors can be scheduled/locked down/etc. Remotely.
c. The EMS program's “keys” can be programmed to work for the school.
d. With our Safety Grant from the state, we plan on replicating the

types of systems in the current elementary school and the middle/high
school building.



OPN Billing

At the last board meeting, we briefly discussed OPN's billing and costs. The
following is an overview of our monthly bills and the amounts paid in different
areas.



Additionally, Matthew Stewart from OPN shared the following projected “draw
schedule” rough draft for the project for funds and payments earlier this week:

Draw Schedule
Additionally, we will use the following “draw schedule” working with ISJIT to
try and maximize our funds from the bond proceeds by locking in some interest
rates.

Abbey has been very active in this process to earn our district the most
interest funds as possible. The following is the anticipated draw schedule so
we can lock in some higher interest rates before the anticipated drop in rates
begin this summer.



Legislative Update and Impacts

The legislature has approved an increase in pay for new teachers and veteran
teachers. Some specifics with this include the following:

As seen above, SSA is also 2.5%, meaning our district will get $48,369 in new
money. If we do not want to go into our “savings,” this is the amount that we
have to provide to our staff at ALL levels. We also have some funds in savings,
but the question in our “exempt” session is how far we want to go into these
funds.

Up to 28 faculty members (as low as 12) may be impacted by the new law that
moves the minimum teacher salary to $47,500 and those with 12 years of



experience to $60,000. The question is whether it is the “base” salary or the
salary with TSS funds (Teacher Salary Supplement funds). For example:

A teacher could be making $49,442 but have a base salary of $44,340 and TSS funds
of $5102 already. Does this teacher benefit from extra TSS funds for the “base
salary” or not? This is still being worked out at the state level.

Fuel Bids

I have been in contact with Eastern Iowa LP. They have been sending me
information about their fuel prices every Tuesday for the last three weeks, at
my request.

Some history of our fueling process is that at one time, years ago, there were
two fuel places in town, and the school alternated between them each year.
Then, one closed, and we went with the one still in business.

Talking to other superintendents and Tim Roth, it has become clear that it is
difficult to “contract” a fuel price based on its regular change. In the last
two weeks, it has gone from $3.67/gallon to $3.60/gallon last week.

Meyer shared some of the prices for fuel from River Valley and Eastern Iowa LP
that we have paid are the following from the last 1-2 months, and the plan is
to contact both groups over the next several weeks to compare their prices on
similar days.

24-25 Calendar

The following are two draft calendars for the 24-25 school year based on input
from staff members. I believe they are relatively correct with hours (the hours
need to be verified before being finalized).

I met with the DLT about the following two calendars (with input to delete
another option that did not seem realistic), and a description is the
following:

6B- Requires our students to return for one day after Memorial Day in order to
assist in getting the required 188 teaching days.
8B - Requires us to shorten our Spring Break by one day, with a teacher workday
on the Monday after the Easter holiday and students returning on the Tuesday
after Easter.

Staff with thoughts shared that they liked the “8B” calendar the best. There
will be a public hearing on the calendar on Wednesday, May 15 (regular board
meeting date moved to this day based on conflicts).







APPROVED - Farm Lease Agreement

Scott Hingtgen is renting the farmland that the school owns. We need to approve
this agreement. Some specifics are below:

Total Acres 17.14 acres
Workable Acres 11.60 acres
Price/Workable Acre $165/acre
Total Rent Due $165 X 11.60 = $1914.00

Scott has been a very good patron of the school land and is always willing to
work with the district when we ask him about going on the property for any type
of soil testing, general work, etc.

APPROVED - Preschool - 28E Agreement

The Board approved the 28E Agreement to continue the 4-year old Statewide
Voluntary Preschool Program. This is a document we must have according to state
requirements for a preschool in our district, where we are the fiscal agent as
the public school. Ultimately, our district and Marquette must work together on
the preschool programming as we are the fiscal agent for the funds from the
state.

APPROVED - Professional Organization Membership

I am recommending the district continue its membership in the Iowa School
Finance Information Services (ISFIS), the Iowa Association of School Boards
(IASB), and the Consortium of State School Boards Association (COSSBA) for
FY2024.

These organizations provide valuable information on school finance, school
leadership, school policies, and school issues in general. The approximate
costs associated with these are the following:

● ISFIS $950
● IASB $2500
● COSSBA $950

We have been involved with the first two organizations for many years, and have
just joined COSSBA over the last two years. They all serve as a resource to
contact in times of concern and to keep up-to-date overall about school issues.
They typically save the district money in the long run.

APPROVED - EICC College and Career Counselor - 28E Agreement

I again recommend we approve a 28E Agreement with the Eastern Iowa Community
College District (EICCD). The 2024-2025 school year will be the 3rd year of
this position, which is a position the state is encouraging. The district has
been working with EICCD to enhance our career planning for students by having a
career counselor (College and Career Transition Counselor (CCTC) work directly
with our district. Some key aspects:



● This would be at no expense to the Bellevue CSD as we utilize Operational
Sharing funds for this position. The EICCD would hold the contract, and
the salary and benefits would be covered by our contribution of state
funds designated specifically for this role.

● While this individual would be employed by the EICCD, it would apply to
all students planning on attending any type of college—not limited to
those attending EICCD.

● College and Career Transitional Counselors (CCTC) are shared positions
partially funded by high schools and community colleges. The counselor
would tentatively be in Bellevue two days a week, in Maquoketa two days a
week, and at the EICC campus one day a week.

○ CTCC Counselors spend time at partner institutions each week, helping
students with information about various career options, helping shape
their career exploration and studies, and providing guidance and
assistance so that students identify career and educational goals,
take the necessary steps, and engage in programs to make a successful
transition from high school to college and careers. CTCC counselors
can focus solely on these services as they are freed from the heavy
load of traditional high school counselors who provide other
services.

● CCTC Counselors will assist high school students in exploring college
career options and preparing for careers with necessary training and
education while in high school, and then successfully transitioning to
work or their chosen college or university.

● This type of program is needed to supply Iowa businesses and industries
with the skilled workforce they need to thrive. For the first time in
American history, the percentage of high school graduates pursuing
education or training beyond high school has declined for four years in a
row.

○ Even in the highest-performing high schools in Iowa, as many as 20
percent of graduates seek no education or training beyond high
school, including university, community college, apprenticeships,
military, or industry-based training.

● This proposal seeks to engage high school juniors and seniors in post-high
school planning, especially for students who do not see themselves
following a traditional college or university education and degree
pathway.

● The demand for skilled workers to fuel America’s economic recovery and
expansion greatly exceeds the number of skilled adults available to fill
open workforce positions in skilled jobs.

○ The U.S. Department of Labor estimates that 65 percent of jobs vacant
or being created require some postsecondary education, training, and
credentials that have value in the marketplace. However, only
approximately 45 percent of Iowans hold postsecondary credentials,



including bachelor’s degrees, associate degrees and certificates in
technical fields, industry-based credentials, etc. There is a huge
mismatch in workforce development needs and adults with requisite
education and skills. The need is a more educated and prepared
pipeline of persons interested in requisite training. Iowa’s
community colleges have the capacity and can expand quickly to
deliver training in all high-demand fields.

● A related challenge is that high school counselors currently have an
average workloads of 400 or more students per counselor. Servicing the
needs of these students, including managing mental health, family
concerns, discipline and attendance issues, is a huge task. This makes
ongoing career exploration and support virtually impossible at the needed
scale.

● This Community Project Funding request proposes to provide additional
resource specialists to supplement high school counselors and assist
students in making the connection between high school, college, and
careers.

Comet Board Reading and Reflection

I found this brief article interesting in regard to “what is education for” in
regard to the future of students. Specifically, “what is a high school diploma
doing for students?”.









Information Items

Family Week

There will be no practices or events at school for students this summer from
July 28 through August 4. This is a part of the Iowa High School Athletic
Association and Iowa Girls Athletic Union standards that have been in effect
for the last few years (approximately 3-5 years).

Events Update

Meyer provided an overview of upcoming events for the district and
extracurricular involvement for this Spring.

See the graph below with the students participating at the start of the season
in our Spring Sports from Bellevue. This does not include golf members (I will
have those next week).



*Girls Soccer also has approximately 12-13 students from Maquoketa.



Boys Golf Members (12) include the following: Kempton Sikkema, Cal Bonifas, Owen
Putman, Owen Portz, Kaiden Miller, Gavin Guilliams, Colt Scheckel, Peyton
Meier, Carter Michels, Max Stroud, Tyler Sinar, Koleson Merrick

Girls Golf Members (6) include the following: Adalynne Leach, Miranda Stroud,
Kendelle Scheckel, Addysen Felderman, Maddi Meyer, Karley McCombie

Comments from Building Principals, Superintendent, and Board Members

Jeanette Hartung-Schroeder shared information about the DARE graduation being
hosted at Bellevue Elementary on Thursday, with 72 total students from the two
schools. Also, the preschool prom is on Friday night. Plans are also being made
for summer school for grades K-2.

Tate Giesemann shared information in regard to the high school “Survivor”
contest happening this weekend, with students “staying in school” during the
week until “voted off” or “losing a competition.” He also shared about
Operation Prom on May 10, with Prom on May 11. Students will be transported by
bus to Timber Lanes in Maquoketa on May 11 for Prom.

Groundbreaking Ceremony - BOARD DECIDED TO HAVE THIS ON MONDAY, APRIL 15.
Matthew Stewart from OPN and Tricon wondered if the district wanted to have
some type of groundbreaking ceremony for the new building. The Board decided to
have a small event with the Board members (and shovels) on the property. Meyer
will notify the newspaper as well.

Update on Weather-Related Teacher Makeup Days Process (see below)

The following is information in regard to teacher makeup days for their
contractual obligation. This was developed with input from the administration
and the District Leadership Team (teachers from both buildings), and a few
others.

The information below concerns teacher contractual obligations for the 2023-2024 school
year and options for meeting their contractual obligation of 188 days.

Days/Hours Missed
While we have missed five full days (along with one late start), we are still above the
state-mandated student learning contact hours of 1080. Below is information on our days
missed to this point:

● January 9
● January 10
● January 12
● January 16
● January 22 (2-hour late start)
● January 23

Each school day counts for 6.5 hours toward the total of 1080 hours required for schools
in the state of Iowa. At the start of the school year, we had 1133 hours built into our
calendar. Therefore, even without making up a day, we are still at 1098.5 hours. See the
information below:



6.5 hours X 5 days = 32.5 hours
2.0 hours X 1 day = 2.0 hours

34.5 hours

● 1098.5 - 1080 hours = 18.5 hours over the required amount of hours without making up
a day due to weather-related issues.

Makeup Days for Students
At the most recent Board of Education meeting on March 11, 2024, the decision was made to
have one makeup day for students. This makeup day will be on Friday, May 24, with
Graduation still occurring on Saturday, May 25.

Contractual Obligations for Teachers
By making up one day, the district increases its student learning contact hours to 1105.
This also allows teachers to work toward their contractual obligations of 188 days.

Teachers have had the opportunity for two virtual learning days, and those who opted to
participate only need to make up two days at this point.

When similar weather-related situations have occurred in the past, teachers were allowed
to make up their contractual time after school or on other days when we have scheduled
days off of school.

Options for Making Up Days for Teachers
Some districts do not allow for “Teacher Virtual Days” when school is not in session (or
require all to participate in these types of days) and/or require all teachers to return
to school to make up ALL contractual days. The Bellevue CSD did not and is not requiring
this process for making up days at this time.

As an alternative for making up days, teachers have the following potential options for
making up days between now and the end of May:

○ Grade Level or Grade Span Collaboration
○ Curricular Area Collaboration
○ Reading Conference in Cedar Rapids (July) - would be exempted from the

requirement to complete by the end of May.
○ Stay late with this documented by the teacher(s) and time submitted to the

building principal.
○ LETRS Training
○ AI work
○ Other work or personalized learning needs as approved by the administration.

Teachers may also opt to come into school and work after the required contractual work day
of Tuesday, May 28. This would likely mean coming to school on May 29, May 30, and
possibly May 31 depending on the number of contractual days needed for the teacher.

Bellevue Masonic Lodge

As a follow-up to our last meeting, see the following information from the
Bellevue Masonic Lodge and their desire to advocate for our public school as
part of their mission.

Below are the notes from the March 22 Board Notes



I met with several Bellevue Masonic Lodge members on Monday night (Mayrch 18) at
their meeting. We discussed their desire to have a cornerstone for the building.
Ultimately this would be engraved in the materials or a “plate” put on the
building with their support on a corner. It would be similar to the one they have
on their building (the following):

This is typically a community event that brings recognition to the school and the
community with several dignitaries attending: State/US Senators and
Representatives, leaders of the Masonic Lodge from the area and the state, and
others. They are excited about this opportunity and hope to be able to proceed.
The timing of it can be at the opening of the building or any time during
construction.

Adjourn

Next Meeting - May 15, 2024 at 6:30 PM.



Exempt Session

This involved discussions about negotiations for the 2024-2025 school year.

Negotiations

Our initial meeting with the BEA was to be on April 11 at 3:45, but this date
has been changed as the district and the association attempt to finalize more
information on TSS funds and its impact. At the next meeting (when scheduled),
the BEA will share their initial proposal, and then afterward, I plan on
sharing the district’s proposal.

Total Package Trend in the Bellevue CSD

Below is some information over the last several years regarding “total package”
compensation for staff members, including contribution to family health
insurance.

Year % Total Package Increase Employee Insurance Contribution (Sing/Fam)
2024-2025 TBD TBD
2023-2024 3.75% $300
2022-2023 3.40% $300
2021-2022 2.60% $250
2020-2021 2.60% $180
2019-2020 3.00% $150
2018-2019 2.00% $100
2017-2018 2.19% $95
2016-2017 3.40% $80
2015-2016 4.00% $70
2014-2015 3.95% $70
2013-2014 3.9% $60
2012-2013 3.62% $40
2011-2012 3.10% $25
2010-2011 2.09% No contribution
2009-2010 4.55% No Contribution
2008-2009 4.94% No Contribution
2007-2008 5.19% No Contribution
2006-2007 2.54% No Contribution
2005-2006 4.00% No Contribution
2004-2005 3.60% No Contribution
2003-2004 4.06% No Contribution


